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1:01:00  Soft-spoken Richard Glazer in a self-description as a Jew 
and a Czech who lived in Prague and was bilingual in Czech and 
German.  It was 1939, he studied in the Gymnasium, 19 years old 
when the Germans invaded and closed the universities. 
 
1:01:30  His parents were deported to Litzmanstadt Poland.  He was 
left to fend for himself, he had no alternative but to work on a 
farm.  Nobody knew him, but the people received permission (after 
applying) to have him work their farm. 
 
1:02:25  Glazer's identity card bore a J for Jew.  From 1941 on he 
was made to wear a Yellow Star/Jew. 
 
1:02:55  He was deported to Terezin - after one month the transport 
moved east. 
 
1:03:15  In Terezin he cleaned the streets.  He lived in stables 
(the place was built for the royal horses) the area living space 
was approximately 80 centimeters.  People took 50 kilos of personal 
goods, there were about 60 people in the area. 
 
1:05:00  October 8, 1942 he was on a transport with 1,000 others. 
The journey took 2 days; they arrived at 4:00 p.m. on October 10, 
1942.  As they approached, it appeared to be a farm, he was 
satisfied because he knew that kind of work.  Everything appeared 
green, actually, branches covered barbed wire and mesh. 
 
1:06:10  Inscription on the sign read, Treblinka.  The train came 
into what appeared to be a railway station.  There were directional 
signs that read Bialystok and other places.  Glazer could not 
remember what anyone said at that time.  He was too intent on 
himself. 
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1:07:05  There were men with SS arm bands.  The Germans all had 
guns.  Languages the guards spoke were German, Polish, Yiddish was 
spoken but Glazer had not knowledge of it. He had never spoken it. 
Those in red and blue arm bands and civilian clothes directed them 
to a disinfecting station. 
 
1:08:20  They were told to strip naked, men and women, together. 
Suddenly he was directed to put his clothes on and go somewhere to 
work.  He thinks he was chosen because he was young and in good 
shape.  About 18 people were taken out of the 1,000. 
 
1:10:15  The 18 were taken to a Barrack that was in a horrible 
state of disarray.  Clothes and possessions piled everywhere. The 
were told they were in an extermination camp called Treblinka. The 
others on the transport were dead.  Glazer found he could speak 
with ease because he spoke perfect German and Czech. 
 
1:12:15  The SS guards were young Ukrainians.  The work detail was 
under guards with whips.  They were always under the whip. They 
sorted the clothes and possession of those sent to the gas 
chambers.  There were boxes, everything was like a department 
store, in the basement.  It was perfectly organized.  The 
Ukrainians wore brown uniforms, they were just guards.  The SS wore 
black and green uniforms.  There actually were commandos for each 
job that had to be done in the camp. 
 
1:16:15  Germans called for specialists (from professional life). 
They needed jewelers, bankers, etc. to assemble, evaluate and sort 
the pack valuables to be sent away.  It is very difficult to 
explain what it was like. 
 
The process became corrupting.  It tainted everyone from guards to 
the Polish inhabitants.  Treblinka actually created a by-product of 
gold and jewels from its main product - killing people on a high 
pyre.  All that remained was ash mixed with sand; but no final 
product. 
 
1:20:25  Treblinka was about 300 X 500 meters, it was smaller than 
Auschwitz; but it had a higher capacity, it turned over 18,000 
people a day.  Treblinka could have killed all 6 millions but a 
bottleneck existed on the tracks. 
 
1:23:50  Barracks were called 1,2,3,.  They used craftsman to work 
at Treblinka.  In 1942, there 1.000 people alive.  They were 
reduced to 500 - decimated by disease.  In November, 1942, there 
were 1,800 a day brought in from Poland.  Treblinka killed mostly 
the Jews of eastern Poland, the ghettos of Poland; Bialystok and 
the Russian towns, also those left from the Warsaw uprising. 
Several hundred gypsies were also killed in that time. 
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1:26:40  Glazer managed to work in several commandos and then 
finally to the one that was in charge of the uprising.  It was 
called "camouflage".  They  were the ones to go outside and bring 
in branches and leaves to cover barbed wire.  There were 18 people 
in the Commando, the leader's name was Kleinman, he was half 
German.  Yes, there was an orchestra, it was started in 1943, they 
used real musicians and singers plucked from the Transports. 
 
1:29:45  A Czech musician wrote the Treblinka national anthem, he 
was from Moravia, can't remember his name; but everyone had to sing 
the anthem.  The orchestra was composed of violin, French horn, 
drum, accordion.  He never forgot the image of a young boy from 
Warsaw, taken from the Transport.  His name was Erik, he carried an 
accordion that appeared over-sized because he was so small and all 
you saw were his feet.  The boy had access to SS quarters, he 
entertained them with music. 
 
1:32:30  There were "privileged Jews"  with access to soldiers 
barracks; mostly boys of 12,13,14 they used them to clean up.  Erik 
had the job in preparation to the uprising, to fix the door to the 
barracks so it stuck.  November, 1942 was the first time they sent 
2 people out, hidden in clothes.  They were to join the Polish 
underground and let the world know.  Doesn't remember names but was 
told after the war they had succeeded.  Wagoners were inscribed 
with names of German towns.  The English, apprised of happenings 
refused to handle "absent domain". 
 
1:34:55  many attempted escape, singly and in groups.  They were 
caught, hung naked from their feet, strung between two trees, for 
everyone to see.  Once a whole commando was executed.  They decreed 
that 10 were to be executed for each escape. 
 
1:36:45  They kept trying to find a common action from December, 
1942 to August, 1943, when they were successful.  They had many 
differing ideas.   The first failure occurred when they were 
supposed to take all guns, kill the SS and set place afire. They 
couldn't accomplish this because half the camp had typhus from one 
day to another.  No one wanted to go to the hospital for any 
reason.  That was it, you were finished off, it was not a place to 
be healed, not for kids, or disabled or the old. 
 
1:38:40  Until October, November, 1942, there were many suicides. 
After that date there were not because everyone was involved in 
planning the uprising.  It was a time when many new arrivals were 
killed within 2 hours or so, just off the transports.  There was 
terrible disorders, constant shooting.  Treblinka itself, was 
perfectly organized by the Commander-in-Chief, Franz Baustannel (?) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
1:40:25  The uprising would start with a key being jammed in the 
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door to soldiers barracks, so that door had to be removed.  The 
boys used the cart normally used to haul cleaning supplies to hide 
guns and grenades.  On Monday in July they succeeded with the part 
of the plan but discovered that the grenades had no firing pins. 
The entire exercise had to be repeated.  This was fortunate for 
Richard Glazer since he had come down with typhus. He believes he 
surely would have died had the uprising started then. 
 
1:42:35  In a desperate act, they set fire to the Barracks, 
unfortunately, the guard tower, manned by Ukrainians defended their 
positions with great zeal.  The only building made of masonry was 
the Totenloge - the gas chamber.  There was another Treblinka, 
called Section 2, not far from Treblinka the exterminator camp.  It 
was a work camp, and labor camp, and it was camouflaged. 
 
1:44:55  During the uprising, Glazer was personally armed with an 
axe. Those with guns were protected and given every opportunity to 
shoot. 
 
1:46:45  Lubnick gave orders to leave.  They crossed the outside 
perimeter, shooting went on constantly, but they knew the terrain. 
They jumped in a 'pond' and stayed in the water 'till late at 
night.  Dogs were out, this threw them off the scent.  Richard and 
his friend Charles were a team and stayed together through 
everything.  Charles, at the time of the interview, was alive and 
well and living in California.  Many of the escapees were caught 
and shot by partisans.  The prevailing view in those times, kill 
someone you don't know.  Most of the population were anti-Semitic. 
He had been told, if by some miracle, he found himself in their 
"society", never to reveal that he was Jewish. Particularly the 
Poles.  They would kill Jews to look for their hidden gold and 
jewels. 
 
1:50:40  Charles and Richard escaped to Germany under false papers. 
 
1943-1969 
 
2:01:05  Richard Glazer and his friend Charles spent 8 hours in the 
water near Treblinka.  They could see the flames.  The Germans and 
Ukrainians searched with dogs, on foot, and also with an airplane. 
There was a curfew.  They were hidden from view by the branches of 
trees and bushes.  It was their intent to escape and go to the 
Moravian border and join the Czech and Moravian partisans. They 
knew nothing about Poland.  Travelling at night, they hid in the 
woods by day.  It was August, harvest time, there was food in the 
fields.  When they were some 400 kilometers from Treblinka they 
were captured by Foresters and brought to a Polish police station. 
It was in a place call "New Town", Galicia.  They told a prepared 
story: as Czech loyalists they were going to join the Todt 
organization. 
 
 
2:05:25  Richard and Charles looked just like poor Poles.  They 
were not in prison garb, but in used clothes, gotten from where 
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they had worked in Treblinka.  The expanded their story - they had 
been held up partisans, tortured, kept captive, they escaped and 
wanted to get to Bohemia/Moravia.  The wished to complain to 
government. 
 
2:07:55  Attitude was a strong part of their believability.  They 
assumed an arrogant pose, German style.  Their captors did not know 
what to do with them.  The were led out of town.  Towns people 
shouted at them, 'do you have Jews for killing?'  They shouted 
back, 'no, bandits' 
 
2:10:45  They were taken to a make-shift jail in an old Jewish 
factory.  People were German and Polish most seemed to be dying. 
The town was called Tomasz¢w Mazowiecki.  The more their jailers 
interrogated them, the more strident and loud in voice and attitude 
did Richard and Charles become. It became apparent there were only 
2 directions out of jail - forced labor in Germany or Auschwitz.  
They did not really comprehend Auschwitz, they only knew people 
died there en masse.  Their captors gave them documents marked for 
Mannheim, Germany, "Forced Labor".  They were not marked Jude. 
 
2:15:20  Almost immediately upon their arrival in Mannheim there 
was an air raid.  Under cover of the confusion, Richard and Charles 
were able to find a place that sold chemicals.  They eliminated 
"Forced Labor" on their papers.  At the factory, ID cards were 
issued to them as "VOLUNTEER" 
 
2:18:30  From October 1943 they lived in Mannheim, Secondheim Lager 
(camp) used to be a restaurant.  They met other volunteers. Many 
were Ukrainians like those at Treblinka.  They worked in the smithy 
in temperatures of 60-70 degrees celsius. 
 
2:21:30  Good workers lived in (?) among the hated Germans.  They 
maintained their fierce attitude, never telling anyone they were 
Jews, they did not look Jewish.  Someone came up to him and said, 
"Aren't you Jewish?".  Richard says he knew how to handle it, he 
hit him, hard.  They then believed he wasn't Jewish. 
 
2:23:35  In March of 1945, they found out the American army was 
near.  At that time, most people had fled Mannheim.  He and Charles 
lived on what people left behind.  They took whatever food they 
could and headed for the Americans.  They got through the German 
lines and were shot at by the Americans.  They wanted to join the 
American Army.  For 2 days they were interrogated by the CIC 
(Criminal Investigator ?)  Many Germans were known to have 
infiltrated or tried to infiltrate the American Army.  A Jewish 
Chaplain, Aram Kahn, heard them to say something in Yiddish or 
Hebrew.  They remembered the blessing over bread and recited it 
perfectly.  Each had been tested separately and passed. 
Immediately, they were taken to the canteen to eat. 
 
 
2:30:25  Richard and Charles stayed with the army and were 
debriefed on German industry and the factory they had worked in. 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



They were there for 3-4 months.  In the interim, through a search 
service on radio, Richard discovered his mother was alive. She had 
gone from Auschwitz to Bergen-Belsen, the only member of the family 
who survived.  He joined an American Army convoy and returned to 
Prague around August or September of 1945 where he was re-united 
with his mother.  He was an only child, had 2 step brothers; the 
younger, at age 14 escaped to Denmark and joined Czech Army in 
exile.  He returned to Denmark where he still lives. 
 
2:37:00  Glazer stayed in Czechoslovakia, studied economics, worked 
in foreign trade, married.  The he became 'politically unreliable' 
under Stalin.  He was sent to work in a factory, forced labor 
again.  As usual in his life, he had an 'up' cycle.  Became as 
planner/economist in a research institute and was offered a job at 
the Academy of Sciences in Prague.  He was politically involved in 
the 'political spring of Prague' as were all intellectuals.  In 
March, 1969, he escaped to Switzerland with his wife and two kids. 
(son and daughter) 
 
2:43:00  Granted political asylum in Switzerland and he became a 
management consultant in town planning for a research institute. He 
has always felt Jewish but is not religious, after Treblinka could 
never be.  Religion is impossible for him, developed a philosophy 
of his own which he has tried to impart to his children.  He 
doesn't discuss it with them often.  His wife is not Jewish but 
knows a great deal about the religion.  Essentially, he feels there 
is no change in the way he always was.  He's been secure about 
himself partly because of the way his family educated him and 
because of his schooling.  He was taught and always believed, 
"never give up". 
 
2:50:35  Physical fitness had nothing to do with survival.  It was 
fate and attitude.  The SS always knew when someone "gave up". 
Groups were vital in camp.  Everyone helped each other.  No one 
could survive alone. 
 
2:53:50  Richard and Charlie were together every minute and saved 
each other. 
.END. 
� 
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